In the light of these findings we intend to provide more information and training for junior doctors about the role of Home Options, to emphasise that all potential referrals should be discussed first with a senior doctor and to bid for additional funding to increase the range of services available for patients presenting in crisis out of hours, who would not usually warrant in-patient care or admission to Home Options.

Acknowledgements

With thanks to all the staff of Home Options and particularly Sharon Kenny for her invaluable work as administrator.

References

BRACKEN, P. & COHEN, B. (1999) Home treatment in Bradford. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **23**, 349–362.

BRIMBLECOMBE, N. & O'SULLIVAN, G. H. (1999) Diagnosis assessments and admissions from a community treatment team. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **23**, 72–74.

CREED, F., BLACK, D., ANTHONY, P., et al (1990) Randomised controlled trial of day patient versus inpatient psychiatric treatment. *BMJ*, **300**, 1033–1037.

—, MBAYA, P., LANCASHIRE, S., et al (1997) Cost effectiveness of day and inpatient psychiatric treatment. *BMJ*, **314**, 1381–1385.

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH (1999) The National Service Framework for Mental Health. London: HMSO.

HARRISON, J., POYNTON, A., MARSHALL, J., et al (1999) Open all hours: extending the role of the psychiatric day hospital. *Psychiatric Bulletin.* **23**, 400–404. JOHNSON, S. & THORNICROFT, G. (1991) Emergency psychiatric services in England and Wales. *Social Psychiatry and Epidemiology*, **28**, 45–47.

MINGHELLA, E., FORD, R., FREEMAN,T., et al (1998) Open All Hours: 24 Hour Response for People with Mental Health Emergencies. London: Sainsbury Centre for Mental Health.

WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (1992) The ICD—10 Classification of Mental and Behavioural Disorders. Geneva: WHO. special articles

*Judy Harrison Consultant Psychiatrist, Nooreen Alam Medical Student, John Marshall Home Options Manager, Department of Psychiatry, Central Manchester Healthcare NHS Trust, Oxford Road, Manchester MI3 9WL

Psychiatric Bulletin (2001), 25, 313-315

GEOFFREY G. LLOYD

Origins of a Section: liaison psychiatry in the College

Why has liaison psychiatry been slow to develop in the UK? The asylum mentality and the current flight into the community have focused psychiatric resources on chronic psychotic illnesses, neglecting the psychological problems of general hospital patients. Nevertheless, there is abundant evidence that medical and surgical patients have a high prevalence of psychiatric disorder that can be effectively treated with psychological or pharmacological methods.

Until the 1970s specific liaison psychiatry services were virtually unknown in Britain. The separation of psychiatric services from university and district general hospitals made it difficult to provide an effective service. Patients referred from other medical specialities were seen as ward consultations by general psychiatrists, or allocated to general psychiatry out-patient clinics. A small number of specialised consultant posts were established but there was no officially recognised body to represent liaison psychiatry.

Inception and early development

Informal discussions between interested clinicians took place in the early 1980s and a consensus emerged that liaison psychiatry would be served best by establishing a group within the College. A letter to the *Bulletin* drew a response that indicated there was considerable enthusiasm for establishing a national group to provide a forum for clinical, research and teaching interests in the field of consultation and liaison psychiatry (Mayou *et al*, 1982). A preliminary meeting was held during the College

quarterly meeting in Oxford in 1983, followed by a further meeting during the Annual General Meeting in Edinburgh in 1984. The College was then persuaded to recognise liaison psychiatry as a special interest group, although there was opposition from some senior Fellows who did not regard liaison psychiatry as a distinct clinical activity. A survey of members of the group (Mayou & Lloyd, 1985) indicated that there was substantial clinical and academic activity but respondents complained there was insufficient time to carry out all aspects of the work satisfactorily. Services appeared to have developed haphazardly and few districts had given priority to developing liaison psychiatry. Most of the services were provided by general psychiatrists, some of whom had a special interest in liaison psychiatry. Only nine full-time liaison posts were identified in adult psychiatry and one in child psychiatry. Little had changed by the time a second survey was undertaken 5 years later (Mayou et al, 1990).

Richard Mayou, who had been the prime mover in establishing the group, was elected chairman and served in this capacity until 1989. Subsequently the chair has been taken by Francis Creed (1989–1993), Christopher Bass (1993–1997), Allan House (1997–2000) and Geoffrey Lloyd (2000–). Rachel Rosser, Geoffrey Lloyd, Charlotte Feinmann, Trevor Friedman, Allan House, Robert Peveler and Elspeth Guthrie have held the post of secretary. The first residential meeting was held in Oxford in September 1987. Its success was vital to the development of the group and the annual residential meeting has now become an established event in the College's calendar.

The increased recognition and status of liaison psychiatry have led to the creation of a growing number



special articles of consultant posts and a handful of university chairs. By 1996 there were 86 consultants in England, Scotland and Wales who carried out specific liaison work, 43 of whom had either full-time or half-time posts in liaison psychiatry (Guthrie, 1998). Sixteen new posts had been created during the previous 2 years but staffing levels still fell below the College's recommended guidelines of 0.4 full-time equivalent posts per 100 000 population. Many large general hospitals now have a distinct liaison psychiatry service and these developments have enabled more trainees to acquire relevant experience, although training opportunities are not evenly distributed (Burlinson & Guthrie, 2001). The College has recognised this by elevating the group to the status of a Section in 1997.

Training and education

Members of the Section have advised the College on the desirable content of training posts at senior house officer and specialist (senior) registrar level, emphasising the need for regular supervision by a consultant with a special commitment to liaison psychiatry (House & Creed, 1993). College representatives on advisory committees for consultant appointments should ensure that candidates have fulfilled the training requirements before an appointment is made. Recommendations have also been made to improve undergraduate education and the psychological and psychiatric aspects of general patient care (Sharpe et al, 1996).

The section has been keen to hold joint meetings with other organisations, thereby involving other medical specialists and non-medical professionals who treat similar patients. Several meetings have been held with the British Diabetic Association and biennial meetings with the Society for Psychosomatic Research. Joint meetings have also been held with liaison psychiatrists from Holland, Portugal and the Nordic countries. Building on the success of these international meetings, members of the Section have been active in the recent establishment of the European Association for Consultation—Liaison Psychiatry and Psychosomatics.

Of crucial importance has been the development of links with other Royal Colleges. Two joint conferences with the Royal College of Physicians of London were held on medically unexplained symptoms (Creed et al, 1992), and psychiatric aspects of physical disease (House et al, 1995). These facilitated the establishment of a joint working party on the psychological care of medical patients, whose report made recommendations on the provision of a liaison service in each general hospital and on the training of medical and other staff in recognising and managing psychological problems in medical patients (Royal College of Physicians & Royal College of Psychiatrists, 1995). The report further recommended that purchasers of health care should expect providers to meet the psychosocial needs of patients attending general hospitals; acute services that failed to make such provision should not be purchased (Royal College of Psychiatrists & Royal College of Physicians, 1995). A joint

working party with the Royal College of Surgeons published a similar report on the psychological care of surgical patients (Royal College of Surgeons & Royal College of Psychiatrists, 1997). This underlined the importance of training clinicians to recognise psychological problems in surgical practice. Surgical teams working in areas of high psychiatric morbidity, for example, breast care, pain control, cancer and cosmetic surgery, should identify staff members who would be trained in the delivery of effective psychological care. For help with the management of problem cases every surgical team should have rapid access to a consultant-led liaison psychiatry team. A joint working party with the British Association for Accident and Emergency (A&E) Medicine (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 1996) made recommendations on the provision of safe and secure assessment facilities in all A&E departments and on the availability of appropriate educational facilities for relevant staff. Like the other documents, this report stressed that a high quality psychiatric service depends on an adequately staffed multi-disciplinary liaison psychiatry team. A further report is being prepared with the Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists.

Members of the section have made major contributions to Council Reports on the management of chronic fatigue (Royal College of Physicians *et al*, 1996) and deliberate self-harm (Royal College of Psychiatrists, 1994) and to the College seminars series (Guthrie & Creed, 1996). There have also been publications on the planning, organisation and management of services (Benjamin *et al*, 1994), including specialist settings (Peveler *et al*, 2000).

The future

With a current membership in excess of 1500, the liaison psychiatry section has obviously met a need of College Members. It has helped develop criteria for training and encouraged the establishment of liaison services with specific consultant appointments. It is the only national body to represent liaison psychiatry in the UK. Its future will be intimately linked with the development of liaison psychiatry as a specific area of psychiatric practice and research and it is uniquely placed to shape this development. The regrettable separation of psychiatry from the rest of medicine, embodied in the establishment of separate community mental health trusts, will increase the need for a psychiatric service dedicated to the psychological needs of medical and surgical patients in general hospitals. The funding and management arrangements for such a service needs to be clarified and agreed nationally. With mental health trusts moving their resources into community facilities it would be appropriate for liaison psychiatrists to look to general hospital trusts for financial support. The further development of liaison psychiatry will largely depend on the ability of its exponents to convince purchasers that this element of medical care is an essential component of a high quality health service.

References

BENJAMIN, S., HOUSE, A. & JENKINS, P. (1994) Liaison Psychiatry. Defining Needs and Planning Services. London: Gaskell.

BURLINSON, S. & GUTHRIE, E. (2001) Senior house officer training in liaison psychiatry – are College guidelines being implemented? *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **25**,191–193.

CREED, F., MAYOU, R. & HOPKINS, A. (1992) Medical Symptoms not Explained by Organic Disease. London: Royal College of Psychiatrists & Royal College of Physicians of London.

GUTHRIE, E. (1998) Development of liaison psychiatry. Real expansion or a bubble that is about to burst? *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **22**, 291–293.

— & CREED, E. (1996) Seminars in Liaison Psychiatry. London: Gaskell.

HOUSE, A. & CREED, F. (1993) Training in liaison psychiatry. Recommendations from the Liaison Psychiatry Group Executive Committee. *Psychiatric Bulletin*. **17**, 95–96.

—, MAYOU, R. & MALLINSON, C. (1995) *Psychiatric Aspects of Physical Disease*. London: Royal College of Physicians & Royal College of Psychiatrists.

MAYOU, R. & LLOYD, G. (1985) A survey of liaison psychiatry in the United Kingdom and Eire. *Bulletin of the Royal College of Psychiatrists*, **9**, 214–217.

— , AITKEN, C., CONNOLLY, J., et al (1982) A College group for liaison psychiatry? Bulletin of the Royal College of Psychiatrists, **6**, 143–144.

—, ANDERSON, H., FEINMANN, C., et al (1990) The present state of consultation and liaison psychiatry. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **14**, 321–325.

PEVELER, R., FELDMAN, E. & FRIEDMAN,T. (2000) Liaison Psychiatry. Planning Services for Specialist Settings. London: Gaskell.

ROYAL COLLEGE OF PHYSICIANS & ROYAL COLLEGE OF PSYCHIATRISTS (1995) The Psychological Care of Medical Patients. Recognition of Need and Service Provision . Council Report CR35. London: Royal College of Physicians & Royal College of Psychiatrists.

— & — (1995) The Psychological Care of Medical Patients. A Guide for Purchasers. Council Report CR38. London: Royal College of Physicians & Royal College of Psychiatrists.

—, — & ROYAL COLLEGE OF GENERAL PRACTITIONERS (1996) Chronic Fatigue Syndrome. Report of a Joint Working Group of The Royal Colleges of Physicians, Psychiatrists and General Practitioners. Council Report CR54. London: Royal College of Physicians, Royal College of Psychiatrists & Royal College of General Practitioners.

ROYAL COLLEGE OF PSYCHIATRISTS (1994) The General Hospital Management of Adult Deliberate Selfharm. A Consensus Statement on Standards of Service Provision. Council Report CR32. London: Royal College of Psychiatrists.

— (1996) Psychiatric Services to Accident and Emergency Departments. Report of a Joint Working Party of the Royal College of Psychiatrists and the British Association for Accident and Emergency Medicine. Council Report CR43. London: Royal College of Psychiatrists.

ROYAL COLLEGE OF SURGEONS OF ENGLAND & ROYAL COLLEGE OF PSYCHIATRISTS (1997) Report of the Working Party on the Psychological Care of Surgical Patients. Council Report CR55. London: Royal College of Surgeons of England & Royal College of Psychiatrists.

SHARPE, M., GUTHRIE, E., PEVELER, R., et al (1996) The psychological care of medical patients: a challenge for undergraduate medical education. Journal of The Royal College of Physicians of London, **30**, 202–204.



Liaison Psychiatrist, Royal Free Hospital, Pond Street, London NW3 2QE

Geoffrey G. Lloyd Liaison Psychiatry Section Executive Committee, Consultant

Psychiatric Bulletin (2001), 25, 315-320

IN CONVERSATION WITH PETER TYRER

Treading the skies: David Goldberg



David Goldberg

This interview was carried out in a restaurant in the South of Naples with the backdrop of Mount Vesuvius and Pompeii to the South and the Bay of Naples to the West. I think that this was an appropriate setting to set in context the contribution of probably the most important influence on social psychiatry in the past 30 years. It is an

and went on to do his clinical work at StThomas' Hospital. After house jobs at the National Hospital, Queen Square and the Brompton Hospital he studied psychiatry under Sir Aubrey Lewis at the Maudsley. He developed the General Health Questionnaire as a DPM project, and developed it further for his DM degree. After leaving the Institute he spent a year in Philadelphia before returning to Manchester as a senior lecturer. In 1972 he was appointed Professor and Head of Department at Manchester and spent the next 20 years building up the Department. He is an exponent of a bio-social model for common mental disorders, and has written books dealing with both epidemiological aspects of psychiatry and straightforward textbooks. He returned to the Maudsley in 1993 as Professor of Psychiatry and Director of Research and Development, and was knighted in 1997. He became a Professor Emeritus of King's College London in 2000.

David Goldberg was educated at William Ellis School and Hertford College, Oxford. He took a degree in psychology

influence that extends far beyond the shores of these islands and will be recognised immediately by all those who go to international conferences and hear his work mentioned with reverence. David, if present, will always do his best to be suitably irreverent in his own contributions, but no one can doubt his immense achievements in